
February	2nd	2018	
	
Honourable	Shannon	Phillips	
Minister	of	Environment	and	Parks	
208	Legislature	Building	
10800	-	97	Avenue	
Edmonton,	AB	
Canada	T5K	2B6	
	
Re:	Environmental	Appeals	Board	and	Ministerial	Decree		
	
Dear	Minister	Phillips,	
	
Thank	you	for	your	Ministerial	Order	and	memorandum	outlining	the	reasons	for	the	Order	
related	to	the	Environmental	Appeals	Board	(the	“Board)	Appeals	No.	17-047	and	17-050.		
We	also	wish	to	thank	you	for	confirming	to	all	Albertans	that	the	Government	did	not	comply	
with	its	own	legislation	and	that	the	2013	Alberta	Wetland	Policy	was	clearly	the	applicable	
policy	 for	 this	Water	Act	application.	 	 	 Further,	we	wish	 to	 thank	you	and	Minister	Brian	
Mason	for	confirming	that	the	Southwest	Calgary	Ring	Road	(“SWCRR”)	is	being	significantly	
overbuilt.	
	
However,	 we	 do	 not	 agree	 with	 the	 variance.	 A	 variance	 could	 only	 be	made	 if	 the	 AEP	
Director	had	all	of	the	proper	and	correct	information	upon	which	to	base	his/her	evaluation	
of	 the	Water	Act	application.	 	 In	this	 instance,	 if	a	party	appealed	because	of	an	 incorrect	
interpretation	 of	 legislation,	 then	 the	 Board	 could	 recommend	 a	 variance.	 	 However,	 in	
Appeals	No.	17-047	and	17-050	the	Board,	and	your	very	own	ruling,	supports	the	fact	that	
NONE	 of	 the	 work	 that	 was	 required	 under	 the	 2013	 Alberta	 Wetland	 Policy	 had	 been	
completed	or	 even	attempted	 to	be	 completed.	 	 To	be	quite	 clear,	 not	 only	was	 there	no	
hydrological	assessment,	no	hydro-geological	assessment,	no	stormwater	management	plan,	
no	 source	 water	 management	 impacts	 assessment,	 no	 regional	 and	 cumulative	 impacts	
assessment,	no	flood	mitigation	assessment,	etc.;	the	application	did	not	include	any	options	
to	AVOID	or	MINIMIZE	the	impacts	to	the	wetlands.	 	 	 In	fact,	your	Order	now	requires	the	
proponent,	KGL,	to	complete	this	missing	work	on	or	before	June	30,	2018.		Further,	we	are	
of	the	opinion	that	the	Court	would	support	our	interpretation	of	a	variance.		
	
The	Hanson	and	Lindberg	vs.	the	Director	decision	dated	February	20,	2014	established	the	
precedent	for	construction	regarding	wetlands	in	Alberta.		In	this	application	the	County	of	
St.	Paul	wanted	to	build	a	road	over	a	wetland	but	did	not	submit	any	options	to	avoid	or	
minimize	the	impacts	to	the	wetland	and	went	straight	to	compensate.		The	Board	deemed	
this	to	be	a	violation	of	Legislation	and	issued	a	“full	reversal”.	 		 	We	maintain	that	this	24	
wetlands	case	is	worse	than	the	Hanson	case	because	the	2013	Alberta	Wetland	Policy	was	
in	 full	 force	and	effect	at	 the	 time	of	signing	 the	SWCRR	contract.	 	Consequently,	 the	only	
available	option	when	a	party	hasn’t	even	done	the	work,	is	a	full	reversal.		In	our	opinion,	
this	variance	ruling	 is	equivalent	 to	allowing	someone	to	pass	grade	5	without	doing	any	
work,	then	you	tell	them	that	they	have	to	do	the	work	in	the	summer	but	they	will	not	be	
assessed.	 	 This	 variance	 sends	 the	 wrong	message	 to	 all	 students,	 where	 biodiversity	 is	
supposed	to	be	part	of	the	curriculum	by	2020,	and	it	sends	an	erroneous	message	to	our	
neighbours	in	B.C.,	who	do	not	think	we	have	any	respect	for	the	environment.	
	



Minister	Phillips,	the	Board	accepted	Mr.	Barry	Lester,	P.	Eng.,	as	being	an	expert	in	bridge	
design	and	project	management.		During	the	public	hearing,	which	is	now	part	of	the	public	
record,	Mr.	Lester	clearly	stated	that	there	was	plenty	of	time	to	re-design	this	road,	which	
both	you	and	Mr.	Mason	have	finally	admitted	is	being	significantly	overbuilt.			In	his	expert	
opinion,	Mr.	Lester	not	only	stated	that	a	re-design	would	not	delay	the	completion	date	(not	
impact	the	terms	of	the	Land	Transfer	Agreement),	but	that	a	re-design	could	save	Albertans	
hundreds	of	millions	of	dollars.	 	Minister	Phillips	since	your	ruling	both	you	and	Minister	
Mason	have	blamed	the	overbuild	on	the	former	Government.		However,	your	Government	
had	at	a	minimum	over	a	year	to	evaluate	and	re-design	this	road	prior	to	the	signing	of	the	
SWCRR	contract	 in	September	2016.	 	Please	do	 the	right	 thing	and	admit	this	error.	 	The	
estimated	$450	million	in	savings	could	go	into	building	a	clear-span	bridge	($100	million)	
and	for	schools	and	or	healthcare	($350	million).		Kindly	appreciate	that	Alberta	is	still	in	a	
recession,	that	the	Government	is	running	deficits	and	this	misstep	demonstrates	not	only	
lack	of	respect	for	the	environment	but	also	a	lack	of	fiscal	responsibility.	
	
Regarding	timing,	Mr.	Mason	has	indicated	that	he	learned	about	the	overbuild	after	it	was	
too	late.		We	DO	NOT	agree.		The	evidence	clearly	supports	that	the	Minister	knew	well	before	
executing	 the	SWCRR	contract.	 	For	example,	 the	Discovery	Ridge	Community	Association	
(“DCA”)	sent	a	letter	dated,	September	16th,	2015,	to	Minister	Mason,	outlining	their	concerns	
regarding	the	overbuild,	while	this	project	was	still	at	the	request	for	proposal	(“RFP”)	stage.		
Also,	 the	 public	 record	 from	 the	 Question	 Period	 session	 on	 December	 1,	 2015	 clearly	
demonstrates	that	this	overbuild	was	known	to	this	Government	long	before	signing	of	the	
contract.		During	this	Question	Period	MLA	Mike	Ellis		introduced	members	from	Discovery	
Ridge	community	who	were	sitting	 in	 the	gallery	of	 the	Legislature.	 	 	He	noted	 that,	 “The	
residents	have	superb	suggestions	that	will	save	the	province	$1	billion”	(SWCRR	and	West	
RR	combined).		On	December	7th,	2015	a	meeting	took	place	between	Minister	Mason,	MLA	
Mike	Ellis	and	the	Discovery	Ridge	Community	Association	to	address	these	same	concerns,	
but	no	action	was	taken	to	address	or	rectify	these	legitimate	concerns.	
	
Kindly	appreciate	that	during	the	hearing	before	the	EAB,	the	Appellants	not	only	submitted	
evidence	from	AMEC	that	showed	that	wetland	W11	(the	largest	at	11.65	ha)	was	avoidable,	
they	also	submitted	their	own	plan	 to	avoid	 this	high	value	class	V	permanent	wetland	(a	
wetland	that	has	the	ability	to	absorb	up	to	163	million	litres	of	flood	waters).		Given	that	the	
work	to	fill	in	W11	had	not	commenced,	the	Appellants	then	requested	that	a	stay	be	placed	
on	 this	 high	 value	 wetland	 that	 helps	 protect	 Calgarians,	 including	 the	 communities	 of	
Cedarbrae	and	Oakridge	from	overland	flooding.		The	Appellants	followed	proper	protocol	
and	procedure	when	making	 this	request.	 	However,	 the	Board	knowing	 full	well	 that	the	
2013	Alberta	Wetland	Policy	was	the	proper	and	correct	policy	to	use,	also	ignored	existing	
legislation	by	not	reinstating	the	stay	on	W11.		How	is	this	possible?		What	message	does	to	
this	send	to	Albertans	and	to	the	world?	This	wrongful	action	is	now	exacerbated	given	the	
admissions	by	Minister	Mason	of	the	overbuild.	Note:	to	this	date,	the	appellants	have	not	
received	a	written	explanation	regarding	this	decision.		We	would	appreciate	a	response	as	
soon	as	possible.	
	
Regarding	 the	Elbow	River	crossing	and	the	ecocide	 that	has	unnecessarily	taken	place	 in	
Calgary’s	most	biodiverse	river	valley,	you	have	suggested	that	this	is	outside	your	control.		
However,	you	have	clearly	been	misinformed.		A	causeway	requires	a	Water	Act	approval	and	
to	 this	 date	 there	 has	 been	 no	 Water	 Act	 application	 or	 approval	 for	 the	 causeway.		
Additionally,	the	proponent	has	piecemealed	together	a	series	of	applications	that	disguises	
their	actual	intent.		In	this	case,	the	contractor	merely	submitted	an	application	to	fill	in	four	



wetlands,	 partially	 infill	 a	 river	 valley	 and	 realign	 a	 river.	 	 These	 ALL	 require	Water	 Act	
applications	and	are	under	your	jurisdiction.		Moreover,	the	same	mistakes	made	in	the	24	
wetlands	application	were	made	in	this	file.		Many	have	suggested	that	the	Government	could	
never	have	gotten	away	with	this	on	a	river	close	to	Edmonton.		We	agree	and	so	why	are	
Calgarians	being	treated	differently?		
	
Minister	Phillips,	in	the	Order	and	reasons	for	the	Order	you	reprimand	both	AEP	and	KGL,	
however,	there	are	no	consequences.		You	then	order	KGL	to	do	the	work	that	they	should	
have	 done	 in	 the	 first	 place	 under	 the	 direction	 of	 both	 Alberta	 Transportation	 and	
Environment	and	Parks.	 	Where	are	the	checks	and	balances	in	this	resubmission	process,	
and	where	is	the	Public	involvement?		It	was	the	Public	that	identified	the	mistakes	that	were	
made	with	the	initial	application,	and	in	our	opinion,	your	ruling	is	another	case	of	asking	the	
fox	to	guard	the	hen	house.			This	does	not	work.		Trust	has	been	compromised.		Consequently,	
YYC	Cares	requests	to	be	part	of	the	review	process	to	ensure	openness	and	transparency.		
Further,	YYC	Cares	has	more	knowledge	regarding	the	wetlands	in	this	area	than	any	other	
party	and	we	have	the	professional	qualifications	to	monitor	these	wetlands	for	the	next	10-
years.	 	We	 therefore	 request	 that	 this	 monitoring	 contract	 be	 awarded	 to	 YYC	 Cares,	 an	
Alberta	registered	not-for-profit.		The	Water	Act	sets	out	the	mandate	to	engage	citizens	and	
Alberta	Environment	and	Parks	confirmed	they	do	not	have	the	resources	to	do	the	job	(see	
paragraph	172	of	the	decision).	
	
Lastly,	we	want	to	work	with	the	Government	to	identify	process	improvements	and	execute	
meaningful	change	in	order	to	ensure	that	these	mistakes	are	never	repeated.		We	would	like	
to	be	viewed	as	part	of	the	go-forward	solution.		This	means	that	we	would	very	much	like	to	
work	with	you	and	the	project	team.	To	advance	this	model,	we	wish	to	meet	with	you	as	soon	
as	possible.		By	working	together	we	believe	that	we	can	ensure	that	the	ring	road	is	built	to	
the	highest	environmental	standard	but	also	in	the	most	cost-effective	manner	possible.	
	
We	look	forward	to	your	early	response.	
	
Thank	you.	
	
Sincerely,	
	

	
	
Jeff	Brookman,	P.	Geol.	(ret.),	B.A.Sc.,	MBA		
YYC	Cares		
		
A	pro	ring	road	citizens	group	who	supports	environmentally		
friendly	and	sustainable	development.		
	


